Marina Coast Water District

District Offices






Regular Meeting 

11 Reservation Road






September 27, 2000 

Marina, California






7:00 p.m.

 Minutes

1. Call to Order:

President Bryson called the meeting to order at 7:02 p.m. on September 27, 2000.

2. Roll Call:

Board Members Present:

Marion Bryson

Gilbert Bibber

Tom Moore – arrived at 7:03 p.m.

Emmette Randle, Jr.

Board Members Absent:

David Brown

Staff Members Present:

Mike Armstrong, General Manager

Lloyd Lowrey, Legal Counsel 

Dave Meza, District Engineer

Suresh Prasad, Accounting Supervisor

Rich Youngblood, Conservation Manager

Connie Chavoya, Administrative Services Officer

Evelina Adlawan, Technical Services Manager

Jim Dowless, Operations & Maintenance Superintendent

Paula Carina, Board Clerk

Audience:

Gail Youngblood

Chieko Nguyen

David Eisen

Mike Taraszki

Thelma McIntosh

Dan Bellem

Brenda Stevens
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3. Questions from the Public on any item not on the Agenda:

None.

4. Presentation – Army Base Realignment and Closure Office - Re: Carbon Tetrachloride Contamination in Marina:

Mrs. Gail Youngblood, from the Army’s Environmental and Natural Resources Management office, greeted the Board and thanked the Marina Coast Water District for the opportunity to clarify the carbon tetrachloride contamination issue within the City of Marina and the former Fort Ord area.  She introduced Chieko Nguyen, David Eisen and Mike Taraszki as members working on the contamination.

Mr. Taraszki explained that the contamination is in the “A” aquifer, which is the shallow aquifer.  The wells that District owns and operates are all much deeper and drawing water from a different aquifer.  Samples taken from various shallow wells have shown varying levels of contamination and several monitoring wells will be drilled throughout Marina, possibly on several District owned well lots, to better identify the contamination area.

At this time, the Army is trying to locate any private wells that may be in the “A” aquifer for samples.  District staff is assisting by providing names and addresses to the Army.

President Bryson requested that Mrs. Youngblood’s staff provide an update to the District by February of 2001.

5. Award Certificate and Make Presentation for Employee of the Quarter/Oct-Nov-Dec:

Mr. Armstrong presented Ms. Carina as Employee of the Quarter and commended her for her outstanding performance and dedication to the District.

On motion by Director Moore, seconded by Vice-President Bibber; the Board awarded the certificate for Employee of the Quarter along with a check for $100.00 and four hours off with pay plus a preferred parking space at the Beach Office to Ms. Paula Carina.   The motion was passed.

Director Brown
-
Absent

President Bryson

-
Yes


Director Randle
-
Yes

Vice-President Bibber 
-
Yes






Director Moore
-
Yes
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6.
Consent Agenda:

On motion by Director Moore, seconded by Vice-President Bibber; the Board approved the Consent Agenda, consisting of items A) Approve Minutes of August 23, 2000, B) Approve August Expenditures, C) Approve Revised District Holiday Schedule, D) Adopt Resolution No. 2000-24 to Approve Employee Recognition Policy, and E) Adopt Resolution 2000-25 to Approve Vehicle Purchase.   The motion was passed.

Director Brown
-
Absent

President Bryson

-
Yes


Director Randle
-
Yes

Vice-President Bibber 
-
Yes






Director Moore
-
Yes

7.
Adopt Resolution No. 2000-26 to Approve Denise Duffy Professional Services Contract Amendment:

Mr. Meza explained to the Board that once Denise Duffy’s Environmental Impact Report was complete, it was learned an additional environmental documentation was required to comply with the National Environmental Policy Act.  This amendment to her contract will allow Denise Duffy to prepare the additional documentation.

On motion by Director Moore, seconded by Director Randle; the Board approved Resolution No. 2000-26 to Approve Denise Duffy Professional Services Contract Amendment. The motion was passed.

Director Brown
-
Absent

President Bryson

-
Yes


Director Randle
-
Yes

Vice-President Bibber 
-
Yes






Director Moore
-
Yes

8.
Approve BMP Prioritization as Recommended by Water Conservation Commission:

Mr. Youngblood explained that the Water Conservation Commission (WCC) placed the fifteen BMP’s into three groups.  The first group has five BMP’s that are recommended for implementation.  The second group has BMP’s that are currently implemented and recommended for continuation, while the third group is not recommended at this time.

Mr. Dan Bellem recognized Mr. Youngblood for his dedication and perseverance in prioritizing the BMP’s working with the WCC.

Director Moore questioned the fact that the WCC is planning to survey only 15% of the customers by December 2008.  Mr. Youngblood stated that the numbers were taken from the Urban Water Conservation Council, but that the District is aiming for a higher percentage.  Director Moore then asked why the WCC decided not to implement giving rebates on water 
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8.
Approve BMP Prioritization as Recommended by Water Conservation Commission (continued):

saving washing machines.  Mr. Youngblood stated that washing machines would be required to be more efficient by 2003, and by that time the low flow toilet rebates should be about complete, thus allowing the WCC to consider rebates on washing machines.  By that time, the prices of efficient washing machines would be more reasonable.  Director Moore stated that he would like to see the WCC revisit this BMP to encourage further water conservation. 

On motion by Director Moore, seconded by Director Randle; the Board approved the BMP recommendations made by the WCC.  The motion was passed.

Director Brown
-
Absent

President Bryson

-
Yes


Director Randle
-
Yes

Vice-President Bibber 
-
Yes






Director Moore
-
Yes

9.
Adopt Resolution No. 2000-27 to Approve Pre-Application for Economic Development Agency (EDA) Grant:

Mr. Meza explained that EDA is approaching their next federal fiscal year and looking for agencies that are interested in applying for planning grants.  The District acknowledged  interest and has prepared a  $700,000.00 planning grant to continue work on the Regional Urban Recycled Water Distribution Project.  This grant will assist in the completion of an environmental document as required by CEQA and NEPA.  EDA staff has already reviewed the draft application and agrees with the format and supports its submission.  The grant will be 80% instead of 70%.

President Bryson asked if the MRWPCA was aware of the District’s grant application, and Mr. Armstrong assured him that they were aware of the grant and that talks have taken place between the District and MRWPCA leadership.  

Mr. Meza and Mr. Bob Jacques of the MRWPCA have begun working on a draft joint application for another grant.  Mr. Meza provided information regarding EDA task force and FORA guidance on grant applications.

President Bryson requested that the District see if MRWPCA has any information they would like to input into the application.  He would like to ensure that, provided MRWPCA joins in the grant later, they are responsible for half of the monies that the District has to pay in local share.  
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9.
Adopt Resolution No. 2000-27 to Approve Pre-Application for Economic Development Agency Grant (continued):

Mr. Armstrong assured the Board that the District is keeping track of District costs for this project.

On motion by Director Moore, seconded by Vice-President Bibber; the Board approved the pre-application for an Economic Development Agency Grant.  The motion was passed.

Director Brown
-
Absent

President Bryson

-
Yes


Director Randle
-
Yes

Vice-President Bibber 
-
Yes






Director Moore
-
Yes

10.
Adopt Resolution No. 2000-28 to Approve Brian Congleton Architects Professional Services Contract and Authorize the Retention of Contractors to Renovate Building No. 3104:

Mr. Meza updated the Board that the District must vacate the 12th Street offices by January 15, 2001.  The District staff has aggressively pursued any and all options available for housing the Fort Ord office.  The staff has concluded that buildings 3104, 3122, and 3124 are suitable for the District’s needs.  After the evaluation of two consultant proposals, the District staff recommended Brian Congleton Architects to provide short-term infrastructure planning for the Corporate Yard at a cost not-to-exceed $18,885.00.

The District staff estimates $150,000.00 will be needed to renovate buildings 3104, 3122, and 3124.  The hazardous waste abatement estimate is $20,000.00.

A discussion regarding renovating buildings verses tents or trailers followed.  Director Moore asked if the District has taken into account the fact that the construction trades are extremely busy right now, and will the District be able to ensure that there will be contractors to renovate the buildings?  He also asked if the renovation could end up costing the District more if the contractors know the District is pressed for time, and has the District approached FORA asking for more time?  Mr. Armstrong stated that FORA is firm on the demolition date.

Director Randle asked why the District is not investing in new buildings.  He asked if the District had looked at what was most cost effective, new construction or renovating?   Mr. Armstrong stated that the District has researched this issue for several months and although none of the options is great, the best option at this time is to renovate existing buildings. 

President Bryson questioned if the Resolution was to include buildings 3122 and 3124?  Mr. Meza affirmed that it was.
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10.
Adopt Resolution No. 2000-28 to Approve Brian Congleton Architects Professional Services Contract and Authorize the Retention of Contractors to Renovate Building No. 3104 (continued):

Director Moore suggested checking into if there was a way to guarantee that the contractor who does the renovation work, would be the one to do the future work on the Corporation Yard, as that may keep the contractor from overcharging. 

Mr. Lowrey inquired if the District has checked into prevailing wage issues.  Mr. Meza stated that he would do so.  

On motion by Director Moore, seconded by Vice-President Bibber; the Board approved a modified Resolution No. 2000-28 to approve Brian Congleton Architects Professional Services Contract and authorize the retention of contractors to renovate Buildings 3104, 3122, and 3124. The motion was passed.

Director Brown
-
Absent

President Bryson

-
Yes


Director Randle
-
Abstained
Vice-President Bibber 
-
Yes






Director Moore
-
Yes

11.
General Manager’s Report:

A.
Strategic Plan Update:


Mr. Armstrong stated that if there were any questions, he would be glad to respond to them.  He also updated the Board on Well 11, stating that the well is offline at this time while the motor is being analyzed.  Damage to the motor may have been caused by the recent start cycle adjustments that were made.

12.
Staff Reports:

A.
Open House:

Mr. Youngblood briefed the Board that the preparations for the Open House are running smoothly.  He also informed the Board that the Tree Committee, Volunteers of Marina, and District volunteers landscaped the front of the District Office on September 16, 2000.  
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B.
Technology Plan Implementation Update:

Mr. Prasad stated that the network cable installation was completed two weeks ago, and the hardware is in place at this time.  He also stated that the software would be installed in three phases with the final phase to be completed by October 15, 2000.  Mr. Prasad is attending software training from October 4-11.
13.
Committee Reports:

A. Water Conservation Commission:

Minutes of the September 14, 2000 meeting were included in the Board packet.  Mr. Youngblood stated that the Hot Water Seminar took place on September 20, 2000 and twelve people attended.  He also stated that Mr. Mike Hebert, from the Culligan Co., gave a talk on water softeners at the WCC meeting.

B. Operations & Maintenance Committee:

Minutes of the September 13, 2000 meeting were included in the Board packet. No further discussion followed.

C. Budget & Personnel Committee:

Minutes of the September 14, 2000 meeting were included in the Board packet.  No further discussion followed.  

D. Joint City/District Committee:

Minutes of the September 6, 2000 meeting were included in the Board packet.  Mr. Armstrong stated that he and Mr. John Longley would be working together to improve the format of the Joint City/District meetings.  Mr. Armstrong also informed the Board that he and Mr. Longley recently had a meeting with Mr. Peter Smith regarding the 18” pipeline project.  

Mr. Armstrong stated that the District would continue to work with the City to improve water use information.  Director Moore added that the City is proposing more development that there is foreseeable water at this time.  He also stated that the District Board has not reviewed or approved the figures that the City of Marina is forecasting.   Director Moore requested that this issue be raised at the next Joint City/District meeting.
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13.
Committee Reports (continued):

E. MRWPCA:

No comments.

G.
LAFCO:

No comments.

H.
JPIA:

No comments.

14.
Board Comments:

Director Moore:

No comments.

Director Brown:

Absent.

Vice President Bibber:
No comments.

Director Randle:

Director Randle asked if District staff had followed up on checking to see if the employees that provide simple maintenance to the work trucks need to be certified mechanics.  Mr. Armstrong stated that he had received information stating that there was no requirement for certification of the employees before doing maintenance to trucks.  Director Randle asked if the District had the proper equipment to perform the maintenance?  Mr. Armstrong stated that the District does have the necessary equipment, and that further investigation into this matter will follow.

President Bryson:

No comments.

15.
District Correspondence:

None.

16.
Adjournment:

Meeting was adjourned at 9:47 p.m.

APPROVED:









______________________________









Marion R. Bryson, President

ATTEST:

__________________________________

Michael D. Armstrong, General Manager
